SENATE FOREIGN AFFAIRS, DEFENCE AND TRADE REFERENCES COMMITTEE

Inquiry into Recruitment and Retention of ADF Personnel

I would like to put forward my observations and recommendations in response to point 2 (a) of the TERMS OF REFERENCE:

“ whether the current recruitment system is meeting, and will continue to meet, the needs of the ADF.”

I am a mother of an ADF Officer and I am concerned about the critical shortage of young people wanting to join the ADF. I would like to relate how my son and some of his peers came to join up and maybe this method could be considered as a viable strategy in introducing young people into the ADF.

For many years, my husband and I have been proprietors of an Army Disposal Store. Here is where children, from the age of six, are first introduced to the military regalia. They like to dress up in camouflage, don the war paint and play soldiers and we provide all the latest clothing and equipment in their size. Each visit to the Disposal Store, to add another piece of kit, teaches them a little more about the military. Our walls are adorned with military pictures and badges of rank. We stock military objects, bullet shells, dress uniforms and museum pieces, anything we can buy at auctions that looks appealing. These become talking points and a source of wonder and amazement for the children. 

We watch these children grow and encourage them to join one of the local Cadet Units, Navy, Army, Air Training Corps and Air League and then progress to the Regulars and Reserves. I have witnessed countless children go through these stages, including my own, and I can name quite a few who are current serving members of the ADF, who have been directly influenced by our participation. Even once they have joined, they still patronise their local Disposal Store for extra equipment that is not issued. There the younger people can talk to them and hear their amazing stories. They consider them heroes and so, the cycle begins again. 

This is repeated throughout Disposal Stores in NSW as I am in constant contact with most of them. Our business relies on attracting young hopefuls to the military; we sell clothing and equipment to the Cadet Units, Reserve Units and Regulars. We strongly support ex-diggers; RSL clubs, National Serviceman Association and any associated local organisation. The Disposal Store is a meeting place for people to express their thoughts and ideas on the ADF and at times, we are the first points of contact for recruiting, perhaps because we are seen to be less officious.

From what I have seen, it is generally not a spur of the moment decision to join up, but a carefully planned career choice. Many young people foster the idea of joining the military years before they are eligible and we support and nurture their enthusiasm as best we can. 

If community support, as documented in the Defence White Paper under Section 3, Chapters 7.60 and 7.63, has shown to be important to the overall process of recruitment, then why can’t Defence Public Relations have a serious look at what we have been silently achieving all these years and give us access to the promotional material they produce. Pictures, stickers, job information, recruiting information, videos, all the paraphernalia they distribute, but which has been virtually inaccessible to us. Children and young adults do ask us for this information. Or perhaps, a totally new brochure could be designed exclusively for Disposal Stores as a basic introduction to the ADF, Cadet Units and Reserves. Visual material at the counter almost always inspires interest and discussion. While we would not presume to take on the role of recruiters, we do have the environment that fosters interest in the ADF and willing people who can promote the cause. Most owners have had some previous experience in the military.

I am sure that, with the extra publicity in these previously unrecognised outlets, we could easily continue and improve our ability to influence those young people considering a career in the Defence Force. By establishing a communication line with the ADF would give us greater rapport with the local Cadet Units and Reserves and together, we could create a vital link to the Career Centres for those in our local communities who are thinking of enlisting in the ADF.    
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